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001o Micholitz to Sander




Manila, 4th November 1882

Dear Mr. Sander,

I trust you received my letter of the 6th September and hope that the plants I gave Mr. Foerst. [Foerstermann] have arrived in good condition

Alas, I am still sitting in Manila. I arrived on the 24th September and my immediately looked for letters, but could not find any which I could not understand. I also did not hear from Roeb. [Roebelen] although I offered him to write so that we would be able to co-ordinate our operations. He is said to be in Surigao, I don’t know what for. Schroed. left a letter for him containing $100, which has not been able to be sent yet. Of the Renanthera, 1600 plants had arrived. Schroeder had collected them but left behind 3 crates although the freight had been paid for them, and he did not make the effort to notify me of this. Upon my arrival I heard about it and immediately went to the house where they were. There I was told that the boxes belonged to the Englishman. Only yesterday a letter arrived, not to me but to one of his friends, in which he mentions the plants. I immediately went to collect the plants but found that most of them had rotted, because the boxes had been kept very wet, only 100 plants were in good condition, which annoys me even more because I am sure you were expecting these. Well, it’s not my fault that things turned out the way they have. Up to now I have not been able to undertake anything since the connections to the other islands and provinces are broken or difficult. In such cases, the entire journey has to be made by steamship including 10 to 15days’ of quarantine, which is very expensive. 

However, I have not been idle, but have tried to meet people who know the flora, and I have achieved this. Now I know where to collect the Vanda lamellata-Boxalli, also the Renanthera storiei, which also grows here in the island of Luzon. Further Cypripedium laevigatum [Paphiopedilum laevigatum] and a variety of Cypriped. argus which is said to grow together with Vanda batemannii. I also learned about the location of Lilium philippinense, which had been discovered by Wallis and is said to have white flowers in July. Would you like some of these? According to the description, they seem to be of value. At the same location there is said to be a very beautiful Cypripedium, which I shall try to collect. Furthermore, I saw a drawing of a Grammatophyllum, which is very different to Gr. speciosum, flowering abundantly but very tall and therefore perhaps not of much value for commerce. All these things except Cypripedium laeviegatum grow here in Luzon, and not too distant from Manila. As soon as possible – that is, when the Cholera finishes – I shall go out there to collect. 

Unfortunately it will be rather cold when the plants arrive with you. However, I have given instructions that all plants shipped from Singapore during the winter months shall go via London steamers. This means that they will not get frozen during the journey. I have also ensured that you will be informed in good time of the departure and the name of the steamer for a particular shipment. This just leaves the journey from London to St. Albans, where it should be easy to protect the plants. So I think, we can take the risk.

I am enclosing a flower of Dendrochilum, which I believe to be filiforme. It grows near Surigao, but is rare and hard to get, I had given some plants to Foerster., but I doubt that these arrived alive, because they had been kept wet during my absence despite my instructions. If you can confirm that it is the filiforme, I shall try to collect a few hundred. 

I suppose Schroeder will have told you that M. Store offered him a Cypripedium, which is supposed to be new, but Boxall knows about it. But he (Schroeder) did not take it. Well, I was not sure what to do but I intend to buy it if it is not too expensive, and send it on the next steamer. This is a very risky business, because these people are all liars and frauds. But I shall be careful. Apparently, Boxall was very keen to find out where it grows, but was unsuccessful because he is said to have cheated that particular Englishman (not M. Store) a few years back and those two are no longer friends. I shall see what I can do. The plant is said to be growing in the vicinity of Manila (10 hours). Up to now all my efforts have been fruitless and limited by the edict that no one must leave Manila. It is expected that this rule will be lifted shortly because the health situation has improved significantly. It is estimated that here in Manila more than 15,000 people have died of Cholera, also a number of Europeans.

Before I start any explorations I shall have to cable you for money, which is very expensive. The telegram costs about $12.50. Schroeder has received the $250 and I have therefore not found anything. Everything is very expensive here. You can trust me in this respect. I live as cheaply as possible. 

I am awaiting your instructions regarding the English maps for the journey to Paragua via Palawan. It should not be too expensive. I was unable to get any information about the flora, even from the forestry office here. No botanist has ever visited the island, and the island of Samar has not been visited by collectors, neither has Mindoro. Well, I shall do what I can and hope that Roeb. too will have good success.

With best wishes for your well-being I remain

Yours truly,


W. Micholitz

Translated by: Maren Talbot
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